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What We Found
Overall, we found that multiple issues contributed to delays of the Sullivan 
Road project. Specifically, we found the following:

•	 Because the Sullivan Road project started as an East Baton Rouge 
(EBR) Green Light Plan (GLP) project, it did not follow the typical 
DOTD process when DOTD took over the project in 2011.  This 
caused project delays because DOTD had to rely on EBR’s design 
plans, it did not have the expertise to oversee sanitary sewer system 
installation work, and it had to secure additional funding because 
EBR’s local funds were not transferred to DOTD.   

•	 Multiple scope changes to the Sullivan Road project resulted in 
delays that were compounded by DOTD having to coordinate with 
EBR, the City of Central, and their engineer consultant every time the scope of the work changed.    

•	 Utility companies did not meet their agreed-upon deadline to relocate utilities and took more than three years to 
relocate electricity, water, gas, and telecommunication lines, which delayed the sanitary sewer system installation 
work.   

•	 Underground soil conditions and drainage issues delayed the progress of the sanitary sewer work, resulting in 
multiple change orders and the contractor stopping work on November 23, 2021.  As of December 2021, DOTD is 
in the process of terminating the clearing, grubbing, and sanitary sewer installation contract, which may further delay this 
project. 

As of January 2022, DOTD, in coordination with EBR, has not yet decided how to proceed with completing the sanitary sewer 
system installation work. The exhibit on the next page provides a timeline for this project.
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Source: Photos were 
taken by legislative 
auditor’s staff on  
January 7, 2022.

Map of the Sullivan Road Project Site

Source: Prepared by legislative auditor’s office 
using a map obtained from DOTD.  



View the full report, including management’s response, at www.lla.la.gov.
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